



Peace Rep Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform

THE COMPETITION FOR CONTROL IN SINJAR

HOW EXTERNAL ACTORS AND LOCAL INTERESTS INHIBIT THE SINJAR AGREEMENT

Zmkan Ali Saleem

LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series | 82 | January 2024

About the Middle East Centre

The Middle East Centre builds on LSE's long engagement with the Middle East and provides a central hub for the wide range of research on the region carried out at LSE.

The Middle East Centre aims to enhance understanding and develop rigorous research on the societies, economies, polities and international relations of the region. The Centre promotes both specialised knowledge and public understanding of this crucial area and has outstanding strengths in interdisciplinary research and in regional expertise. As one of the world's leading social science institutions, LSE comprises departments covering all branches of the social sciences. The Middle East Centre harnesses this expertise to promote innovative research and training on the region.





The Competition for Control in Sinjar: How External Actors and Local Interests Inhibit the Sinjar Agreement

Zmkan Ali Saleem

LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series | 82 January 2024

About the Author

Zmkan Ali Saleem is an assistant professor of political science at the University of Sulaimani. He is also a senior researcher at the Institute of Regional and International Studies (IRIS) and an associate fellow at Chatham House.

Abstract

Located in western Iraq's Nineveh Governorate, Sinjar is arguably the most volatile of the country's territories, disputed between the Government of Iraq (GoI) and the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG). In 2020, the GoI and the KRG signed the Sinjar Agreement in a bid to stabilise the district, but it is yet to be implemented. This paper examines the factors that have contributed to upholding the status quo in Sinjar, thus preventing change through the implementation of the provisions of the Sinjar Agreement. It argues that generating change has been made difficult by intense competition between local, national and regional actors seeking to control Sinjar. While the implementation of the Agreement is difficult under the current conditions, the Iraqi government and the international community are advised to take measures to reduce the security and governance challenges faced by the people of Sinjar as a result of the continuing status quo.

Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Mike Fleet for his comments on earlier drafts of this report.

Executive Summary

Iraq's contested district of Sinjar has remained volatile years after its liberation from ISIS in 2015. While parts of the district still lie in ruins, large sections of the population of Sinjar live as Internally Displaced Peoples (IDPs) in the Kurdish Region of Iraq. Since October 2017, there has been a government vacuum in Sinjar, with those elected locally operating from the neighbouring Duhok Governorate. Sinjar is also extensively militarised with large numbers of Iraqi Security Forces (ISF), as well as armed militias aligned with national and transnational actors, operating in the area. This militarisation, which has resulted in intermittent violence and invited Turkish air attacks, has created deep insecurities for Sinjar's residents and prevented IDPs from returning. A 2020 agreement between the Government of Iraq (GoI) and the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG), dubbed the Sinjar Agreement, concerned with stabilising Sinjar and returning IDPs, has not yet been implemented.

With a focus on the period since Prime Minister Muhammed Shia⁵ Sudani came to power, this study examines the factors that have prevented the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement and thus the stabilisation of Sinjar. It argues that an intense competition for control among influential national and transnational actors has continued to prevent attempts to stabilise the area. The fate of Sinjar is entangled with political, economic and geostrategic interests of national and regional actors that the GoI under Sudani holds little leverage over. Therefore, it is too optimistic to believe the Sudani government will be able to alter security and political dynamics in Sinjar in the direction of stability in the near future and on the basis of this agreement.

The study proposes the following recommendations for influencing the security, governance and reconstruction dynamics in Sinjar towards stability:

- 1. Advocate for integrating fighters of the local militia groups aligned with the Kurdish Workers' Party (PKK) in the federal security forces. Fighters from the Sinjar Protection Units (YBS) and Ezidxan Security militia groups made up of Iraqi citizens from Sinjar should be given the option of joining the ISF which comprises of the army, police and other federal security agencies. This step comes with the risk of those fighters maintaining ties with the PKK while operating within formal Iraqi security institutions, but there are greater risks associated with leaving the current situation to continue with PKK-aligned groups operating independently or through loose alliances with the Popular Mobilisation Forces (PMF) and Iran. If the Iraqi government is interested in avoiding further violence at the cost of its legitimacy and the stability of Sinjar, it has to accept the risk of integrating fighters with ideological affinity to a transnational insurgent group. The Iraqi government will have leverage to disassociate members of the YBS and Ezidxan Security from the PKK when these fighters are part of an Iraqi security institution.
- 2. Work on filling the government vacuum by forming a local power sharing government. Effective provision of public services in Sinjar depends on re-establishing public authority in the district. The Iraqi government and interested members of the international community should double down on their efforts to form a local government inclusive of representatives of all local factions and communities. A local power sharing arrangement may prove fragile and prone to corruption but will be a better alternative to the continuation of the current power vacuum.
- 3. Establish oversight mechanisms in order to ensure funds allocated to Sinjar are not going to be wasted on corruption and party capture. The Baghdad government needs to form oversight bodies comprising members of parliament, community leaders, local NGOs and media to monitor reconstruction and project implementation along-side members of Nineveh's provincial council elected during the December 2023 provincial elections. This may help in ensuring funds allocated to the reconstruction of Sinjar will not be captured by influential actors and their local affiliates seeking economic and political gains in the district.

Introduction

During an event commemorating the ninth anniversary of ISIS's genocidal attack on Sinjar's Yezidi community on 3 August 2023, the president of the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG), Nechirvan Barzani, called for the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement between the Government of Iraq (GoI) and the KRG. Barzani stated that the implementation of the agreement 'will pave the way for the return of the Internally Displaced People (IDPs) to Sinjar' (Rudaw, 2023). Barzani is also the first vice president of the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP), the dominant party in the KRG, that led the negotiations culminating in the Sinjar Agreement, which has so far not been implemented (Snell, 2020).

Located in the West of Iraq's Nineveh Governorate, Sinjar is arguably the most volatile part of the country's territories, disputed between the GoI and the KRG. Almost eight years since its liberation from ISIS in 2015, large sections of Sinjar's population still live as IDPs in Iraqi Kurdistan's Duhok Governorate. There has been a government vacuum in Sinjar since October 2017, while large parts of Sinjar's central district – destroyed during the fight against ISIS – still lies in ruins. Sinjar is also extensively militarised, with large numbers of the Iraqi Security Forces (ISF) as well as armed militias tied to the Popular Mobilisation Forces (PMF), the Kurdish Workers' Party (PKK) and the KDP operating in the area. The PKK's presence and influence in Sinjar has invited Turkish air attacks targeting the PKK's local allies as well as infrastructure such as hospitals, adding to the suffering and insecurity of its civilians (Amina & Lena, 2023).

The KDP leadership is growing frustrated with the GoI's failure to enforce the Sinjar Agreement, that government officials in Baghdad formally committed to. During his term in power between 2020 and 2022, Iraq's former Prime Minister, Mustafa Kadhimi, enforced little of the agreement's administrative, security and reconstruction provisions (International Crisis Group, 2022). Kadhimi's successor, Prime Minister Muhammed Shia' Sudani, has repeatedly confirmed his government's commitment to the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement in coordination with the KRG since he assumed power in October 2022 (Saleem, 2023). But there have been little changes to the security, political and governance dynamics on the ground in Sinjar more than a year after Sudani assumed office.

This paper examines the factors that have contributed to upholding the status quo in Sinjar, thus preventing change through the implementation of the provisions of the Sinjar Agreement. It argues that generating change has been made difficult by intense competition between local, national and regional actors seeking to control Sinjar. Findings are based on interviews with a wide range of political and government actors, as well as community leaders and independent observers from Sinjar. All interviewees are anonymised for safety reasons. The study also benefited from information and ideas about the conflict in Sinjar found in Arabic, Kurdish and writing found in international media as well as in policy reports.

The Politics of the Sinjar Agreement

Through the Sinjar Agreement, the GoI and KRG sought to jointly address Sinjar's security, administrative and infrastructural issues by re-establishing public authority, devising a new security arrangement and embarking on reconstruction processes in the district.¹ Officials from both governments claimed that the agreement would prepare the ground for the return of the IDPs to Sinjar, (Shafaq, 2020) but why has an agreement aimed at achieving stability and serving citizens' interests not yet been implemented?

Simply put, the agreement has faced serious political obstacles in its implementation because it seeks to alter the balance of power in a district intensely contested by the PMF, the PKK, and the KDP. The PMF and the PKK, effectively in control of Sinjar since 2017, have viewed the agreement as a political instrument in the hands of the KDP to regain control in the district at their expense. Both actors have, therefore, used their influence on the ground and in Baghdad to prevent the implementation of the agreement, specifically through the PMF who enjoy strong backing of influential Shi'a parties and factions.

In the wake of the KRG's ill-fated referendum in 2017, the KDP was removed from Sinjar and left with little influence on the ground. But the administrative, security and governance provisions of the agreement provided the KDP with potential opportunities and tools to gradually regain influence. By all accounts, the Sinjar Agreement was unlikely to materialise in the post-2017 period. For the first time since 2003, the GoI was able to impose control over Iraq's disputed territories with no intention of allowing the KDP/KRG to re-emerge as an influential actor in those territories.

But two factors made the unlikely agreement possible. The first was pressure by influential members of the international community on the GoI to stabilise Sinjar in coordination with the KDP, and return the IDPs to the district. The largest numbers of Sinjar's IDPs are from the districts Yezidis brought to global attention due to ISIS's genocidal campaign on the religious minority in 2014. The US, UK, UN Assistance Mission for Iraq and significant European powers felt obliged to help the Yezidis by demanding the GoI ensure the safe return of the community to their home district. This concentration of the largest numbers of IDPs in Iraqi Kurdistan's Duhok province under the KDP/KRG has provided the latter with leverage and relevance in the return process and in the future of Sinjar.

The second factor that helped the agreement was the presence of former Prime Minister Kadhimi, with whom the KDP leadership maintained close ties. The KDP used Kadhimi's term in office as an opportunity to conclude the Sinjar Agreement in order to advance its interests in Sinjar. The KDP, for instance, preferred a security arrangement for Sinjar in which the federal security agencies rather than armed groups of its rivals among the PMF and the PKK were in control of the district. While it did not order the return of the KDP/ KRG *peshmerga* forces to the district, the agreement called for removing armed groups aligned with the PKK and the PMF from Sinjar and replacing them with federal security forces (Snell, 2020). Aware of the KDP's political designs, the pro-Iran PMF factions and the PKK stood against the agreement (Emirates Policy Centre, 2020).

¹ An Arabic version of the Sinjar Agreement can be read here: 'Document: text of agreement for stabilising and normalising conditions in Sinjar', *Rudaw*, 10 October 2020, [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://www. rudawarabia.net/arabic/kurdistan/101020208</u>

The Competition for Sinjar

In essence, the struggle between the PMF, the PKK and the KDP for Sinjar has hindered the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement and the stabilisation of the district. But what makes Sinjar so valuable for these actors? Those involved in the struggle for Sinjar value the district for strategic, political and economic reasons. Sinjar sits at a strategic cross-roads between Iraq, Syria and Turkey (International Crisis Group, 2018). Sinjar's location is particularly significant for the pro-Iran PMF groups and the PKK. The district allows the pro-Iran PMF factions² and their allies in Tehran to move weapons and fighters to Syria and Lebanon, where Iran and its allies among Iraq's Shi'a militia factions back the Assad regime and Lebanon's Hezbollah (Weiss, 2021). The PMF sees Sinjar as a military transit route, in part due to the fact that their existing access to Syria via Anbar province has been exposed and increasingly come under US air attacks (Tastekin, 2022).

Sinjar holds similar strategic value for the PKK which purports to fight the Turkish government on behalf of Turkey's sizable Kurdish population. Control over Sinjar allows the PKK to connect its areas of operation in the northern parts of Syria and Iraq to the southern borders of Turkey, providing the PKK with a strategic advantage over Ankara (Jameel, 2020). Given the strategic significance of the area to this insurgent group, the PKK is unlikely to abandon its control over Sinjar without major violence. In 2022, for instance, the PKK responded violently to the GoI's decision to build a wall in the border area between Sinjar and Syria, an attempt to cut ties between the group's allies on both sides of the border (Salm, 2022).

Sinjar has also constituted a source of finances for the PMF and the PKK through illegal cross-border smuggling and trade. Both groups have controlled informal crossings along the border area between Sinjar and Syria which has witnessed an increase in smugglings of food, livestock, fuel, and medicines since 2014 (Aghwan, 2019). The financial gains from the cross-border smuggling activities have reportedly helped the PKK maintain influence in Sinjar by funding some of its local militia and political organisations tied to the group.³

The PMF and the PKK believe that the re-emergence of the KDP in Sinjar as an influential actor will jeopardise their strategic and economic interests in the district. They have both sought to protect the post-2017 status quo by preventing the return of the KDP to the area and its influence. The KDP, on the other hand, demonstrated ambitions to annex Sinjar to the territories under the KRG. Annexing Sinjar, a part of Iraq's disputed territories claimed by the Iraqi Kurds, will expand the region under the KDP-dominated KRG, and will bolster the KDP's nationalist legitimacy in the eyes of the Kurdish population of Iraq. Politically, the population of Sinjar constitutes a substantial voting bloc that provides the KDP with significant electoral backing and eventually greater influence in the Baghdad government. All three members of parliament from Sinjar that secured seats in the Iraqi parliament during the 2021 national influence and enables the party to claim the legitimacy of acting on behalf of Sinjar and its population (Bozarsalan, 2021). Finally, the KDP seeks to regain influence in Sinjar in order to access political finances via capturing public funds and securing government contracts and investment projects in the district.

² The key pro-Iran Shiʿa militia groups that have established influence in Sinjar include Badr, Asaʾib Ahl al-Haq (AAH), and Kataʾib Hizbolla (KH).

³ Several interviewees from Sinjar claimed that the PKK secures the funds and salaries of some of its local fighters and activists from finances the group accesses through smuggling activities between Sinjar and Syria.

All three actors involved in the competition for the district have defended their interests by entrenching themselves in Sinjar and within its population. The PKK, for instance, exerts security and political influence through local militia groups and political organisations formed during and after the fight with ISIS. These groups are made up of local Yezidis and militia factions like the Sinjar Protection Units (YBS) and Ezidxan Security. They are ideologically aligned with the PKK and maintain a presence across the different towns and villages of the district (Dawood, 2022). The PKK-aligned groups derive their legitimacy from the role they played in protecting the Yezidis and liberating Sinjar from ISIS. Like the PKK, the PMF has formed several local militia factions of its own, consisting of Yezidis as well as Sunni and Shi'a Arabs, and tied these to the PMF Commission in Baghdad. But the PMF exerts greater security control over Sinjar via the existing national PMF factions in the areas around the district.

Unlike the PMF and the PKK, the KDP projects little security influence in Sinjar. For example, the KDP-aligned local *peshmerga* are inactive and restricted to a certain area in the district. Nevertheless, the KDP leverages its ties to Sinjar's Yezidi community to shape the future politics and governance of the district. In the post-2003 period, the KDP built extensive patronage networks among Sinjar's Yezidis by offering members of the community jobs, access to financial resources and political backing (International Crisis Group, 2018). Thanks to the party's sizeable political finances and dominant position in the KRG (Saleem & Skelton, 2020), the KDP has been able to continue maintaining its Yezidi patronage networks that have translated into Yezidi electoral backing of the KDP. But recent electoral gains by the local allies of the PKK and the PMF during the December 2023 provincial elections show that the KDP's political base in Sinjar is also being challenged.⁴

The Sudani Government and the Sinjar Agreement

In their search for a broad-based, power-sharing government that could be dominated, the Shi'a influential parties – gathered under the umbrella of the so-called Shi'a Coordination Framework – integrated the KDP into the government they formed after the 2021 national elections. The price paid by the members of the Shi'a Coordination Framework for the KDP's inclusion was a political deal agreed that included among other demands of the KDP, the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement (Salm, 2023). Following the terms of the political deal on which his government was formed, Prime Minister Sudani publicly announced his commitment to implementing the agreement in coordination with the KDP. This section assesses the extent to which the Sudani government has been able to practically implement the security, administrative and governance aspects of the Sinjar Agreement.

Security

A key challenge to stability in Sinjar is insecurity rooted in the militarisation of the area through which the PKK, PMF and KDP recruited Sinjar's Yezidis, Arabs and Kurds in multiple and competing militias operating across the district. This militarisation has prevented the rebuilding of public authority in Sinjar and operated as a barrier to the return of many IDPs. The Sinjar Agreement came to address the roots of insecurity by removing politically aligned militias and centralising the security portfolio through federal security

⁴ Two Yezidi candidates (one aligned with a local PMF faction and the other with the PKK-affiliated Democratic and Freedom Party) secured seats in Nineveh's provincial council during the elections.

forces. But the weakness of the GoI – the main implementing party of the agreement – vis-à-vis powerful militia groups backed by influential parties in Baghdad, has prevented the implementation of the security aspect of the agreement. While they are formally tied to the state, the PMF is only nominally under the command of Iraq's Prime Minister. Instead, the force is controlled by, and serves the political and geostrategic interests of, Baghdad-based influential Shi'a parties and figures.

The security provisions of the agreement envision an arrangement for Sinjar under which the PMF and PKK-aligned groups are removed from Sinjar, with the district placed under the control of the federal security agencies (the National Security Service and Intelligence Services) and the local police. Under Sudani however, the PMF and PKK-affiliated armed groups have continued their presence and activities in Sinjar, indicating a lack of plan and pressure from the Sudani government to remove those groups from the district. Sudani maintains better relations with the pro-PMF Shi'a parties and factions than Kadhimi, but like Kadhimi, Sudani lacks a powerful political party or parliamentary faction of his own, and was brought to office by the pro-PMF Shi'a parties. He is, therefore, unlikely to act against the vital interests of the pro-Iran Shi'a parties.

For the pro-Iran PMF groups (and for the PKK), security and politics in Sinjar is interlinked, tying their future role and protection of interests to maintaining control over security forces of their own in the district. They, therefore, refuse to remove their armed allies from the ground. There is a general recognition by local politicians and observers that Sudani is not going to risk his own position as Iraq's PM by challenging the security influence of the PMF in Sinjar (Interviews in Sinjar, April–July 2023). A member of parliament from Sinjar stated, 'Sudani will refrain from attempting to remove the armed militia of the PMF from Sinjar. He will avoid confrontation with the PMF that has the power to challenge Sudani's position as Iraq's PM' (Interview in Erbil, June 2023).

In fact, the Sinjar Agreement has had worked to strengthen the resolve and determination of the PMF to remain in Sinjar. For the PMF leadership, leaving Sinjar is not an option. According to the Head of the PMF Commission, Falih Fayadh, the PMF's presence in Sinjar is the same as the Iraqi state's presence. During an April 2023 television interview, Fayadh stated that 'the state is present in Sinjar in many forms, including in the form of the army, the PMF and the police' (Youtube, 2023). Most recently, the PMF has taken measures to further entrench itself within Sinjar by forming a new brigade in the district, formed out of the existing PMF local factions (Alrafidain, 2023). With its base in the vicinity of Sinjar's central district (author observation in Sinjar, April 2023), Brigade 74 further formalises the presence of the PMF's local factions in the district and allows them to recruit more locals within their forces.

More importantly, the Sinjar Agreement has brought the PMF and the PKK into closer collaboration. The two actors are not natural allies as they hold contradicting ideologies and pursue incompatible political and geostrategic goals. But they have come together in a stronger alliance against the agreement, which they see as serving the interests of a common rival: the KDP. This alliance includes the incorporation of fighters of the PKK's main local militia – the YBS – within the PMF's local force, providing the group with state salaries and cover. But the PMF's actions contradict the GoI's goal of 'ending the PKK's influence in Sinjar' as stated by an official from the National Security Agency (Interview in Baghdad, May 2023).

The incorporation of the YBS into the PMF has not ended their loyalty and ties to the PKK, even though PMF commanders claim otherwise. The head of the new PMF brigade in Sinjar, for instance, stated that they 'dismantled the previous local PMF regiment made up of YBS fighters and included them in the new brigade on the basis of their loyalty to the PMF' (Interview in Mosul, April 2023). But the PKK-affiliated groups' tactical alignment with the PMF, for example by gaining access to state salaries and cover, should not be mistaken for these groups abandoning their ideological and political ties to the PKK. It is also worth noting that only 250 fighters of the YBS are incorporated into the PMF. While they emphasise their 'Iraqiness', members of the PKK-aligned groups proudly express their deep appreciation for the PKK and the role it played in saving the Yezidis from ISIS at a time when the community was abandoned by both the KDP and the government in Baghdad (Interviews in Sinjar, April–July 2023). A top member of the PKK-affiliated Yezidi Democratic and Freedom Party (PADE) stated:

Let it be known to everyone that the PKK gave martyrs to protect us and liberate us from ISIS. And if the Iraqi army attacks us because of our appreciation to the PKK, we will defend ourselves. (Interview in Sinjar, July 2023)

The GoI is, thus, left with little influence over the PMF and PKK-aligned groups in Sinjar. While it has control over large sections of the ISF in Sinjar, Baghdad's use of force to remove the PKK's affiliated militias may cause major violence and further undermine Baghdad's legitimacy among the district's Yezidi community (Saleem, 2023). Meanwhile, the GoI currently has no clear plan to integrate the fighters of the YBS and Ezidxan Security into the ISF except for asking these groups to pledge allegiance to the Iraqi government. A Baghdad government official stated:

The Iraqi state is with the Yezidis. But when Iraqi citizens take up arms on behalf of a foreign actor like the PKK [this] is something that we cannot accept. The Yezidis need to be loyal to the Iraqi government. (Interview in Baghdad, May 2023)

Integration of PKK-aligned groups into the ISF will not necessarily end the PKK's influence in Sinjar. The local affiliates of the PKK propose their inclusion in the PMF – as an intact group with access to salaries and state legitimacy – as a model for incorporation in the ISF. In relation to the future of the Ezidxan Security, a leading member of the PKKaligned group stated:

It is not an issue to which Iraqi Security Force our fighters in Ezidxan Security for instance will be integrated and under which title [sic]. We do not mind if they are going to be a regiment or brigade tied to the NSA or the police force. What we demand is that they need to be integrated in[to] the ISF as they are, and remain and serve in Sinjar. (Interview in Sinjar, July 2023)

This form of integration allows the PKK-aligned groups to maintain influence over their armed fighters and utilise them for their own political purposes, at least in the short run.

Public Authority

As part of its commitment to the Sinjar Agreement, the Sudani government has sought to fill the government vacuum in Sinjar by appointing a new mayor for the district in collaboration with the KDP-dominated KRG (Interviews in Baghdad and Sinjar, May–July 2023). At the time of writing, a new mayor for Sinjar has not been appointed and the district continues to function under dual administration, with the PKK/PMF-aligned self-administration operating in the district but not recognised by provincial and federal authorities in Mosul and Baghdad respectively, and the elected, but KDP-aligned, local administration operating from Duhok.

The competition for controlling Sinjar has prevented the re-establishment of local authority in the district. The KDP seeks to appoint one of its affiliates as mayor, as well as trying to put in place local government officials and administrators who are sympathetic the party. The PMF and PKK-aligned groups on the ground oppose the appointment of a KDP nominee as a mayor, saying that previous KDP-aligned mayors only served the political and economic interests of the Kurdish party (Interviews in Duhok & Sinjar, April–July 2023).

For the KDP, PKK and the PMF, the local government is a valuable prize for symbolic, political and economic reasons. Control over the local government signifies one's ownership of Sinjar and a symbol of rule in the eyes of local, national and international actors. In addition, having control over top positions in the local government allows for expanding one's local patronage networks and political base by fulfilling favours to local citizens. Furthermore, having one's affiliates in key positions within the local government facilitates access to public finances due to the role government officials play in allocating government funds and contracts.

The success of the Sudani government in appointing a mayor based on the terms of the Sinjar Agreement requires the support of both PMF and PKK-aligned groups. Without such support, it is hard for a KDP-nominated mayor to be approved by the PMF, as the PMF is consulted in Baghdad's process of approving individuals nominated by the KDP for the mayorship position (International Crisis Group, 2022). It would also be difficult to effectively operate in a district dominated by the PMF and PKK-aligned armed factions. Thus, re-establishing public authority in the future requires compromise from all the competing actors.

Reconstruction & Governance

The Sinjar Agreement calls for the reconstruction of Sinjar, which sustained large damage during the fight against ISIS. The Sudani government needs funds and collaboration from the federal government in Baghdad, the provincial government in Mosul, Sinjar's KDP-aligned local government operating from Duhok and the KRG. The Sinjar Agreement also gives the KRG a role in the reconstruction of Sinjar. Under Sudani, 50 billion Iraqi Dinars were allocated for the reconstruction of Sinjar and other areas in the Nineveh Plains (Economy News, 2023).

While the allocated funding has been criticised for being too little compared to the size of the destruction sustained by Sinjar (Interviews in Sinjar, June 2023 & Almadapaper, 2023), it remains to be seen whether the Sudani government will be able to ensure the necessary collaboration between different levels of the Iraqi government, to use the allocated funds to rebuild Sinjar. So far, the struggle for Sinjar has operated as the main obstacle to the reconstruction of the district (HRW, 2023). This is mainly due to the fact that different levels of the Iraqi government (relevant federal ministries, the provincial government in Mosul and the elected local government of Sinjar), with the power to allocate funds and propose and implement reconstruction and service projects in Sinjar, are penetrated or captured by competing political actors. Given this, political calculations of influential actors, rather than

public interests, have largely determined the policies of government institutions in Sinjar since the liberation of the district in 2015 (Interviews in Sinjar & Mosul, April–July 2023). In light of the lack of strong local and national oversight mechanisms, funds allocated for the reconstruction of Sinjar are likely to be captured by the contending political parties.

Conclusions

Sinjar and its population have been the victims of an intense power struggle for control among the KDP, the PMF and the PKK. This struggle for domination has prevented the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement and the stabilisation of the district. The pro-Iran PMF factions and the PKK, convinced that the provisions of the agreement seek to advance the interests of their rival – the KDP – at the expense of their own interests, have used their influence on the ground and within the Iraqi state to prevent the GoI from implementing the agreement. Even though he has publicly committed himself to the agreement, Sudani has not been able to implement its provisions, particularly the agreement's security aspects, due to his inability to challenge and confront the same forces that brough thim to office in the first place. The KDP was able to include the implementation of the agreement in the political deal on the basis of which the current government was formed. But the KDP's weakness vis-à-vis the pro-Iran PMF factions and their powerful backers in Baghdad means the party lacks the means and leverage to force the implementation of the agreement anytime soon.

It remains to be seen whether the government of Prime Minister Sudani will be able to re-establish local authority and start reconstructing the district. But without addressing the proliferation of Yezidi militias tied to influential actors competing for power and resources, it is hard to believe that re-instated government officials will be able to operate to serve public interests, and that government funds will be effectively spent on re-build-ing Sinjar. The existence of politically aligned militias in the context of tense competition for power and resources could ignite further violence against the already brutalised Yezidi community that the Sinjar Agreement is supposed to help and protect.

The difficulties facing the implementation of the Sinjar Agreement does not mean that the people of Sinjar should be left alone. To prevent further violence and improve governance in Sinjar, the Iraqi government and concerned members of the international community are advised to take a number of steps. Firstly, local fighters aligned with the PKK should be integrated into Iraq's federal forces. This step will entail the risk of those fighters maintaining loyalties to the PKK while operating within formal Iraqi security institutions. But the Iraqi government will have more leverage to disassociate those fighters from the PKK when they are part of the Iraqi government forces. Secondly, the Baghdad government and the international community should end the vacuum in Sinjar by stepping up their effort to form a power sharing government inclusive of all local factions and parties. Excluding parties and factions with local influence is likely to paralyze the functions and operations of government officials in Sinjar. Finally, the Iraqi government needs to prevent corruption and waste of funds allocated to reconstruction and service provision of Sinjar. This may require establishing oversight bodies comprising members of parliament, community leaders, local NGOs and media to monitor reconstruction and project implementation alongside members of the provincial council elected during the December 2023 provincial elections.

References

Aghwan, Ali, 2019. 'Iraq's Sinjar District and the geostrategic-regional struggle', *Aljazeera Centre for Studies Report*, 23 March-April [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://studies.aljazeera.net/sites/default/files/articles/documents/2021-03/منيدم/20286662, اجنس20% ويجلا20% فقو ملا</u>

Alrafidain, 2023. 'The PMF forms a new brigade in Sinjar in order to complete a domination strategy designed by the Islamic Republic Revolutionary Guards', Alrafidain, 22 May [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://alrafidain.tv/61747/ماجنس-يف-ادُيدج-ءًاول-ا</u>

Bozarslan, Mahmut, 2021. 'Iraq's elections weaken PKK in Sinjar', *Al-Monitor*, 1 November. Available at: <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2021/11/iraqs-elections-weaken-pkk-sinjar</u>

Dawood, Saman, 2022. 'Why Sinjar is a growing focal point for Iraqi, regional competition', *Amwaj Media*, 20 January. Available at: <u>https://amwaj.media/article/why-sinjar-is-a-grow-ing-focal-point-for-iraqi-regional-competition</u>

Economy News, 2023. 'Sudani allocates 50 billion IQDs for reconstructing Sinjar', *Al-Iqtisad News*, 13 April [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://economy-news.net/content.php?id=33556</u>

Emirates Policy Centre, 2020. 'Why Agreement to Normalize Conditions in Sinjar, Iraq has not been Implemented Yet?', *Emirates Policy Centre*, 8 November. Available at: <u>https://epc.ae/en/details/brief/why-agreement-to-normalize-conditions-in-sinjar-iraq-has-not-been-implemented-yet</u>

Human Rights Watch (HRW), 2023. 'Iraq: Political Infighting Blocking Reconstruction of Sinjar', *HRW*, 6 June. Available at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/06/06/iraq-political-in-fighting-blocking-reconstruction-sinjar</u>

Human Rights Council, 2016. 'They came to destroy': ISIS Crimes Against the Yezidis', A/ HRC/CRP.2, 15 June.

International Crisis Group, 2018. 'Winning the Post-ISIS Battle for Iraq in Sinjar', *Middle East Report* No. 183, 20 February. Available at: <u>https://icg-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/183-winning-the-post-isis-battle-for-iraq-in-sinjar_0.pdf</u>

International Crisis Group, 2022. 'Iraq: Stabilising the Contested District of Sinjar', *Middle East Report* No. 235. Available at: <u>https://icg-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/235-iraq-sinjar.pdf</u>

Ismael, Amina & Masri, Lena, 2023. 'As Turkey intensifies war on Kurdish militias in Iraq, civilians are suffering', *Reuters Special Report*, 10 October. Available at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/iraq-turkey-airstrikes/</u>

Jameel, Rami, 2020. 'The Iraqi and Kurdish Regional Government's Sinjar Agreement: Consequences for US, Turkish, and Iranian Influence and Rebel Rivalries', *Terrorism Monitor*, 18, pp.9-12. Available at: <u>https://jamestown.org/program/the-iraqi-and-kurdish-re-gional-governments-sinjar-agreement-consequences-for-u-s-turkish-and-iranian-influence-and-rebel-rivalries/</u>

Reuters, 2023. 'Iraqi government sets Dec.18 as date to hold provincial elections', *Reuters*, 20 June. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/iraqi-government-sets-dec18-date-hold-provincial-elections-2023-06-20/

Rudaw, 2023. 'The PKK and those forces not from Sinjar must leave', *Rudaw*, 3 August [Kurdish]. Available at: <u>https://www.rudaw.net/sorani/kurdistan/030820238</u>

Saleem, Zmkan Ali, 2023. 'Unrest in Sinjar: Iraq's Government has yet to Earn the Trust of the Yezidi Community', *LSE Middle East Centre Blog*, 19 June. Available at: <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2023/06/19/unrest-in-sinjar-iraqs-government-has-yet-to-earn-the-trust-of-the-yezidi-community/</u>

Saleem, Zmkan Ali & Skelton, Mac, 2020. 'Assessing Iraqi Kurdistan's Stability: How Patronage Shapes Conflict', *LSE Middle East Centre Report*, July. Available at: <u>http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/105775/1/MEC_assessing_iraqi_kurdistans_stability_published.pdf</u>

Salim, Zaid, 2023. 'The agreement for normalizing Iraq's Sinjar... the missing file in Sudani's government', *Al-Araby Al-Jadeed*, 5 June [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/</u> politics. <u>مركحلا-يف-بناغلا-فلملا-مقار علا-ر اجنس-يف-عاضو ألا-عبيطت-قافتا/</u>

Shafaq, 2020. 'The Iraqi government announces "a historical" agreement with Kurdistan Region related to Sinjar', Shafaq, 19 October [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://shafaq.com/ar/</u> ر اجنس-یف-ناتسدر وك-میلقا-عم-ایخبر ات-اقافتا-نا**ح**ت-قیقار علا-قمو كحلا/قسایس

Snell, Joe, 2020. 'Baghdad, Erbil reach security, administrative agreement on Sinjar district', *Al-Monitor*, 13 October. Available at: <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2020/10/</u> iraq-erbil-kurdistan-krg-baghdad-sinjar-nineveh-yazidis.html

Tastekin, Fehim, 2022. 'Is Turkey behind border wall, Iraqi deployment in Sinjar?', *Al-Monitor*, 3 May. Available at: <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/05/turkey-behind-border-wall-iraqi-deployment-sinjar</u>

Weiss, Jacob Lees, 2021. 'Iranian Backed Iraqi Militias Deter Turkish Intervention in Sinjar'. *Terrorism Monitor*, Vol.19, No. 14, 16 July. Available at: <u>https://jamestown.org/program/ira-nian-backed-iraqi-militias-deter-turkish-intervention-in-sinjar/</u>

YouTube, 2023. 'Interview with Falih Fayadh', UTV, 18 April [Arabic]. Available at: <u>https://</u> youtu.be/69Y851FCHsQ?t=2243

LSE Middle East Centre PeaceRep Paper Series

Alkhudary, Taif, 'Changing the System From Within? The Role of Opposition Parties in Consolidating Democracy in Iraq Post-2019', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 64 (March 2023).

Foltyn, Simona, 'Protectors of the State? The Popular Mobilisation Forces During the 2022 Post-Election Crisis', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 65 (April 2022).

Foltyn, Simona, 'The Trouble with Halbousi: The Rise of, and Resistance to, Iraq's Sunni Strongman', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 76 (October 2022).

Freer, Courtney, 'MENA Regional Organisations in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding: The League of Arab States, Gulf Cooperation Council and Organisation of Islamic Cooperation', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 59 (March 2022).

Freer, Courtney, 'Qatar and the UAE in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 60 (March 2022).

Jiyad, Sajad, 'Corruption is the Lifeblood of Politics in Iraq', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 77 (November 2023).

Makki, Ilham, 'Higher Education in Iraq After 2003: Ongoing Challenges', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 75 (October 2023).

Mason, Michael, Akıncı, Zeynep Sıla, Bilgen, Arda, Nasir, Noori and Al-Rubaie, Azhar, 'Towards Hydro-Transparency on the Euphrates-Tigris Basin: Mapping Surface Water Changes in Iraq, 1984–2015', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 74 (October 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Navigating the Horn: Turkey's Forays in East Africa', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 68 (July 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Peacebuilding in Turbulent Times: Turkey in MENA and Africa', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 61 (March 2022).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Transnational Dynamics in the MENA Region: Exploring Policy Responses', *LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series* 67 (June 2023).

Sofos, Spyros A., 'Turkey as a Mediator', LSE Middle East Centre Paper Series 69 (July 2023).

This research is supported by the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform (PeaceRep), funded by the UK Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office (FCDO) for the benefit of developing countries. The information and views set out in this publication are those of the authors. Nothing herein constitutes the views of FCDO. Any use of this work should acknowledge the authors and the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform.

About PeaceRep

PeaceRep is a research consortium based at The University of Edinburgh. Our research is re-thinking peace and transition processes in the light of changing conflict dynamics, changing demands of inclusion, and changes in patterns of global intervention in conflict and peace/mediation/transition management processes.

Consortium members include: Conciliation Resources, Centre for Trust, Peace and Social Relations (CTPSR) at Coventry University, Dialectiq, Edinburgh Law School, International IDEA, LSE Conflict and Civicness Research Group, LSE Middle East Centre, Queens University Belfast, University of St Andrews, University of Stirling, and the World Peace Foundation at Tufts University. PeaceRep is funded by the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO), UK.

PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform

PeaceRep.org | peacerep@ed.ac.uk | Twitter @Peace_Rep_

School of Law, University of Edinburgh, Old College, South Bridge, EH8 9YL

Publications Editor Jack McGinn

Cover Image

Iraqi army soldier stands next to graffiti left by an affiliate of the Kurdistan Worker's Party, or PKK, which had recently withdrawn from Sinjar, 4 December 2020.

Source: AP Photo/Samya Kullab/Alamy

The views and opinions expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent those of the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE), the Middle East Centre or the UK Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO). This document is issued on the understanding that if any extract is used, the author(s) and the LSE Middle East Centre should be credited, with the date of the publication. While every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of the material in this paper, the author(s) and/or the LSE Middle East Centre will not be liable for any loss or damages incurred through the use of this paper.

The London School of Economics and Political Science holds the dual status of an exempt charity under Section 2 of the Charities Act 1993 (as a constituent part of the University of London), and a company limited by guarantee under the Companies Act 1985 (Registration no. 70527).



Middle East Centre London School of Economics Houghton Street London, WC2A 2AE



Second Se

f Isemiddleeastcentre

O lse.middleeast

lse.ac.uk/mec